# CENTRAL VIRGINIA WASTE MANAGEMENT AUTHORITY **BOARD OF DIRECTORS MEETING MINUTES APRIL 19, 2019** 6605 COURTS DRIVE PRINCE GEORGE, VIRGINIA

#### MEMBERS/ALTERNATES PRESENT

#### MEMBERS/ALTERNATES NOT PRESENT

# Voting:

Scott A. Wyatt (M-Hanover), Vice Chairman Mark Kukoski (M-Richmond), Treasurer Robert L. Dunn (M-Chesterfield), Director J. Allen Lane (M-Henrico), Past Chair Lee Sloppy (M-Ashland) Scott Zaremba (M-Chesterfield) Leigh Dunn (M-Goochland)

Stephen Chidsey (M-Hanover) Marcia E. Kelley (M-Henrico) Robert C. Whiteman (M-Henrico) Monique Robertson (M-Hopewell) Tangela Innis (M-Petersburg) Johnny Melis (A-Powhatan) Michael Purvis (M-Prince George)

# Non-Voting:

Jeffrey Howard (A-Chesterfield) Jon Clary (A-Henrico)

Marcia Phillips (M-Chesterfield), Chairman

Patricia Paige (M-New Kent), Secretary

Jennifer Schontag (A-Ashland) Ricky Hicks (M-Charles City)

Michelle Johnson (A-Charles City)

Clay Bowles (A-Chesterfield)

Al Pace (A-Chesterfield)

Doug Smith (M-Colonial Heights)

William E. Henley (A-Colonial Heights)

Dwayne Jones (A-Goochland) Randy Hardman (A-Hanover) Michael Flagg (A-Hanover)

Chip England (A-Henrico)

Bentley Chan (A-Henrico)

James H. Burrell (A-New Kent)

William Riggleman (A-Petersburg)

Darlene Jenkins (M-Richmond)

Miles Jones (M-Richmond)

Rod Compton (A-Prince George)

# **Guests:**

Valerie Brockett, Prince George County

#### Staff:

Kimberly A. Hynes, Executive Director Nancy Drumheller, Public Affairs Manager Kenna Shea, Accounting and Financial Manager Reginald Thompson, Operations Technician Mary Beth Mains, Part-time Administrative Assistant With a quorum in attendance Vice Chairman Scott Wyatt (M-Hanover), called the meeting to order at 9:00 a.m.

Vice Chairman Wyatt welcomed everyone and noted that Chairman Phillips was not be able to attend the meeting. He wished her a speedy recovery and looked forward to seeing her next month. Vice Chairman Wyatt thanked Mr. Purvis (M-Prince George) and Mrs. V. Brockett for their hospitality and refreshments. Speaking on behalf of the County Administrator, Mr. Ashcraft, and the Board of Supervisors, Mr. Purvis (M-Prince George) welcomed all attendees to Prince George County and invited all to share in the refreshments and he wished everyone safe travels home.

# **CHAIRMAN'S AGENDA**

# Item No. 1: Public Comment Period

Vice Chairman Wyatt (M-Hanover) opened the floor for public comment. Without any requests to address the Board, he closed the public comment period.

# Item No. 2: Minutes of the Regular Meeting of March 15, 2019

Vice Chairman Wyatt (M-Hanover) opened the floor for a motion to approve the minutes of the regular meeting of March 15, 2019, as submitted. Mrs. M. Kelley (M-Henrico) requested a correction to page 7, second paragraph, noting that she is from Henrico and not Chesterfield County. A motion was made by Mr. R. Dunn (M-Chesterfield), Director, seconded by Mr. R. Whiteman (M-Henrico) and carried that the minutes of the March 15, 2019, Central Virginia Waste Management Authority (CVWMA) Board of Directors meeting be approved as amended.

# Item No. 3: Chairman's Report

Vice Chairman Wyatt (M-Hanover) stated there was no Chairman's Report. He moved into the appointment of the Nominating Committee noting that Chairman Phillips has appointed the Nominating Committee to present a slate of officers for the next fiscal year. Vice Chairman Wyatt (M-Hanover) thanked former Chairman J. Lane (M-Henrico) for chairing the Nominating Committee and Mr. L. Sloppy (M-Ashland) and Mr. W. Henley (A-Colonial Heights) for serving on the Nominating Committee. The committee will present a slate of officers at the May CVWMA Board meeting. The election will take place at the June 21st Board Meeting and the term for the new Officers will begin July 1, 2019.

# **Item No. 4: Treasurer Reports**

# Treasurer's Report

Mr. M. Kukoski (M-Richmond), Treasurer deferred to Mrs. K. Shea, CVWMA Accounting and Financial Manager to provide the monthly report. Mrs. Shea relayed that the financial activity for March is consistent with previous months and the Authority continues to remain within total budget in all funds as of March 31, 2019. CVWMA has a combined Net Income of \$110,084 year to date. The net income will continue to decrease as we continue to incur additional expenses in the last quarter of the fiscal year. The accounts receivable schedule reflects the details of the amounts due to the Authority and staff is working with the municipality to bring the \$23,000 past due amounts current.

Vice Chairman S. Wyatt (M-Hanover), opened the floor for a motion to accept the Financial Report for March 2019. A motion was made by Mr. R. Dunn (M-Chesterfield), seconded by Mr. M. Kukoski (M-Richmond) and carried that the Financial Report for March 31, 2019 be approved and filed as submitted.

#### STAFF AGENDA

# Item No. 5: 2018 Regional Recycling Report

Mr. R. Thompson, CVWMA Operations Technician, presented the calculation of the regional 2018 Recycling Rate report. He reminded the Board of the Solid Waste Management Plan regulations requiring regions such as the CVWMA and towns, cities and counties not part of a designated region and that have a population more than 100,000 to submit a recycling rate report to the Department of Environmental Quality (DEQ) annually by April 30th for the previous calendar year that documents the recycling efforts of the area. He noted that Virginia has a two-tier recycling rate which requires a 25 percent recycling rate or a 15 percent rate if qualified. He asserted that the solid waste planning unit must have a population density less than 100 persons per square mile or an unemployment rate of 50 percent greater than the statewide average to qualify for a 15 percent recycling rate. Further, Mr. R. Thompson reminded the Board that under the 2012 legislation, those with a population less than 100,000 are now required to submit a report every 4 years. The CVWMA region is required to report every year and is required to meet the 25% mandate.

Mr. Thompson reported the Recycling Rate is calculated by dividing the amount of recycling by the amount of MSW generated within the region. He added that the amount of MSW is estimated by multiplying the population (obtained from the Weldon Copper Center for Public Service) by the Environmental Protection Agency's (EPA's) waste generation estimate. The most recent EPA waste generation estimate is 4.48 pounds per person per day and using the calculations staff estimates MSW in the CVWMA Region is 980,378 tons.

Mr. Thompson reported that Staff surveyed several recycling processors to determine the amount by weight of material recycled in the region in 2018. CVWMA surveyed 38 recycling processors and received responses from 27 for about a 70% response rate.

Mr. Thompson noted the large drop in commix numbers from last year's report noting that TFC, one of our major recycling processors, did not submit a commix number for the report this year because the majority what was considered commix previously is now distributed into the paper, plastic & glass categories after the residue.

Continuing, Mr. Thompson reported that the recycling rate including the base rate 53.65% plus the credit tonnage percentage 5% results in a total recycling rate for the region of 58.7%. He indicated that the 2018 recycling rate of 58.7% is less than the 2017 rate of 59%. The amount of material recycled since 2015 has increased by over 22,000 tons, unfortunately due to the increase in population within our region, the amount of MSW generated has increased almost 50,000 tons. He noted the increase to paper, plastic and glass. Continuing, Mr. Thompson noted that the commix number also included 18,536 tons of comix from outside of our region. That tonnage should not have been included in last year's report and will not be included in this year's numbers. Mr. Thompson also stated that CY2018 is the first full year of having #1 through #7 plastics and cartons in our curbside and drop off programs and we had an increase by 66 tons of cartons and 2,751 tons of plastics.

Referring to the final slide Mr. Thompson noted the differences in the average recycling rate since 2015 has averaged about the same noting the 2017 number included commix numbers from County Waste which is out of our region; 2015-58.8%, 2016 - 58.9%, 2017 - 59.0%, and 2018 - 58.7%.

Mr. R. Whiteman (M-Henrico) asked how this area compares to other regions in the Commonwealth and Mr. Thompson responded that he believes Northern Virginia is probably the top region, but we are one of the top. Mrs. K. Hynes, CVWMA Executive Director, stated that CVWMA has the highest rates of any region at least in the 2017 report. There are some individual localities that are solid waste planning units that have recorded high rates. Mr. R. Whiteman (M-Henrico) asked if this numbers was compared to the 25% and Mr. Thompson affirmed yes.

# Item No. 6: Residential Recycling Program

Mrs. K. Hynes filling in for Mr. R. Nolan, CVWMA Director of Operations, reported the total tonnage of recyclables collected in the month of March in the residential recycling program was 2,748 tons, 204 tons less than last March. Mrs. Hynes noted there was one less collection day which accounts for the majority of the difference in tons. Year to date through March, 27,468 tons were collected versus 27,789 for the same period last fiscal year, a difference of 321 tons. Mrs. Hynes added that there was a total of 448 misses for the month compared to 471 last month.

Mrs. Hynes shared the Oops! reporting for the month of March noting that the audit team for TFC was now focusing on the suburbs of Chesterfield and Henrico. A total of 87 Oops! Stickers were issued by TFC and the majority were issued for plastic bags and Mrs. Hynes noted staff is continuing to do plastic bag education.

# Chesterfield Curbside Recycling Program

Mrs. Hynes gave an update on the Chesterfield Curbside Recycling Program noting that nothing had been resolved at this time but all are still working through options and alternatives. The Chesterfield Chairman of the Board of Supervisors did say when they approved the budget, no changes will be made before the end of the calendar year so there is a little more time to work through it. Staff has met and talked several times with the Technical Advisory Committee (TAC), County staff and TFC Recycling to determine solutions within the parameters of existing contract and procurement. Staff has also reached out to legal counsel to make sure they are aware of potential amendments to the contract. After meeting earlier this week, the County is going to provide information for TFC to be able to provide a response on what they may might be able to do. Staff also has a meeting today with Mr. Scott Zaremba (M-Chesterfield), Mr. Clay Bowles (A-Chesterfield) and Mr. Jeff Howard (A-Chesterfield) to talk about a time line for decisions and to discuss direction going forward. Mrs. Hynes stated she has a meeting with Dr. Casey, Chesterfield County Administrator, on May 16 th. and staff hopes to have more information to offer at the CVWMA May Board Meeting. Mrs. Hynes noted the TAC has been extremely involved in helping CVWMA and the County in evaluating some of the options and alternatives. TAC provided a letter summarizing their evaluations, recommendations, and thoughts, a copy of which is at each seat for review. Staff is working with the County to address the budget concerns in hopes of continuing through the end of the contract term.

Mrs. M. Kelley (M-Henrico) stated that the Richmond Times Dispatch newspaper article mentioned Chesterfield County is funding the program through December 31<sup>st</sup> and she feels that is unacceptable. The Executive Committee and TAC have spent many hours in the last 2 months on this issue and she feels this matter needs to be resolved. Mrs. Kelley stated she does not see the advantage of waiting through another half of a fiscal year when everyone has done their budget and they know where they stand. Mrs. M. Kelley (M-Henrico) stated again that the matter needs to be resolved and not dragged on until December 31<sup>st</sup> when it is holiday season and having to go through this agony all over again. CVWMA has spent hours and a lot of attention on this and it needs to get resolved now. CVWMA cannot commit to people going out to do education programs and our call center needs to be ready to provide information. We do not know what the future is, Mrs. Kelley stated. Mrs. Hynes stated that hopefully in the next month we will have a better idea of where we are going and where the County is going.

Mr. R. Whiteman (M-Henrico) stated that, similarly with what Mrs. M. Kelley (M-Henrico) noted, CVWMA received a 90-day notice that Chesterfield County was going to curtail their participation in the program. Mr. R. Whiteman (M-Henrico) asked where that stands with respect to the end of December. Mrs. Hynes stated the 90-day notice was to reserve the right, under the contract, to get out of the program in the next fiscal year. Mr. R. Whiteman (M-Henrico) asked the Chesterfield County Board Members to speak to the 90-day notice and if it was open ended. Mr. S. Zaremba (M-Chesterfield) confirmed it was open ended and stated they are giving it until December 31st because they hope to work something out. Continuing, Mr. Zaremba stated he does not see how it is better for the organization for Chesterfield to tell CVWMA today we are out July 1. It is absolutely not better for this organization, Mr. Zaremba (M-Chesterfield) stated. We are extending the time because we want to work it out and be a part of this Mr. Zaremba (M-Chesterfield) continued. We are in a tough spot when the Board tells County Staff they are not going to fund something. This could happen to any locality. The County is looking to make this work. Mrs. M. Kelley stated it is not CVWMA's responsibility to make this work for the County. Continuing, she stated CVWMA puts contracts out and we administer the contracts. Localities figure out how to pay for the contracts they participate in. Mrs. M. Kelley (M-Henrico) continued, it seems to me we floated several options here in terms of what could be done. So why is nothing being resolved at this point? Why drag it out until December 31st? What is going to change? You have your budget and you know what your next fiscal year looks like, so if it is a fiscal matter, what are we talking about? It is your matter to decide. Mr. Zaremba stated yes, it is the Board of Supervisor's decision. Mrs. M. Kelley stated they are holding up the other localities in this program and our contractor, who has been more than cooperative in terms of any items we have needed, in terms of increasing efficiency and putting out educational information. Everything is on hold and it is not CVWMA's responsibility to resolve it Mrs. M. Kelley (M-Henrico) stated. Mr. S. Zaremba (M-Chesterfield) directing his comment to Vice Chairman Wyatt (M-Hanover), stated CVWMA is not being asked to balance Chesterfield's budget. Mr. S. Zaremba asked Mrs. Hynes to please step up and confirm that County staff is working side by side with CVWMA and in many cases doing analysis for TFC that the County would have expected TFC to do. Continuing, Mr. Zaremba stated his staff is working as hard as we can to make sure this comes out in a good way. He indicated he will not debate the issue in public; the County Staff has our marching orders from the Board and we are doing what we have to.

Vice Chairman Wyatt stated he has spoken to Hanover's County Administrator. He is certain that all of the County Administrators and the Mayor of Richmond, all want to resolve this. Hopefully by the end of the year, by working collaboratively with the other localities, Chesterfield County will find that money to remain a partner and continue as a part of the contract. Mr. Wyatt relayed, it's a whole lot easier to give them an opportunity to come to the table as opposed to beating on them and telling them they need to step up and do this. Mr. Wyatt indicated, in his opinion, the CVWMA should give Chesterfield County a chance and hopefully they will work through their budget shortfalls and towards the end of the year, they will continue as a partner. Continuing Vice Chairman Wyatt explained the Board of Supervisors does not want to cut off recycling and they do want to be a partner. They just need to work through their budget. Mrs. Hynes stated all are working positively together, Chesterfield County, TFC and TAC. Everyone has been involved and supportive and trying to help where we can by brainstorming, etc. Hopefully we can come through this collaboratively.

Mrs. M. Kelley (M-Henrico) stated she is not a budget or monetary person but she wonders if this is not a philosophical commitment to recycling. She is wondering if it is a disinterest in recycling, that it is the reason this is not moving forward.

Mr. S. Chidsey (M-Hanover) noted we have to follow the Virginia Procurement Act guidelines to ensure that whatever we do meets the intent of the original procurement and the contract.

Vice Chairman Wyatt added that Dr. Casey, the Chesterfield County Administrator came from Hanover County and he is a budget guy and he will do everything he can to make his budget. Vice Chairman Wyatt stated he feels that it is strictly a budgetary issue based on his knowledge of Dr. Casey's background. Chesterfield County had roads they could have gone down a few years ago and they chose not to, whether because of political pressure, to go after additional revenue.

Mr. J. Clary (A-Henrico) addressing the Board stated to Mrs. M. Kelley's standpoint, TAC is giving the Board information based on what is presented to us and the technical means of how we can best move forward. Starting next week, TAC is meeting on Thursday, April 25<sup>th</sup> to look at the curbside recycling program for the rest of the region if Chesterfield does not participate. TAC feels we need to do our due diligence and look at the other side of it and see what that means for the Authority and the other localities if Chesterfield leaves in July, August, or September. We cannot wait until that point to put a plan in place, although we are limited on what we can decide at this point. He hopes that Board Members feel comfortable that TAC is starting those conversations next week instead of staying stagnant and hoping things work out. Mr. S. Chidsey stated we have to do our due diligence to be fair. We have a lot of work coming up, including new contracts, contract renewals and the update to the solid waste management plan. Mrs. Hynes closed by asking if there were more questions. Vice Chairman Wyatt thanked Mrs. Hynes and all others for the information, comments, and concerns.

# Item No. 7: Municipal Solid Waste (MSW) Program

In the month of March, Mr. R. Thompson, CVWMA Operations Technician, reported 5 misses were recorded in Ashland and 6 misses in the Chesterfield tax relief program for County Waste; 96 misses were recorded in Colonial Heights, 160 misses in Hopewell; and 140 misses in Petersburg by CFS. Mr. Thompson noted that it appears that the major increase in misses is due to CFS traveling to the Lunenberg Landfill.

# Item No. 8: Consideration of Resolution 19-18 to Award the Contract for Waste Tire Collection, Storage, and Processing Services

Mrs. K. Hynes stated that **Resolution 19-18** is a request to award to Virginia Recycling Corporation (VRC) the contract for Waste Tire Collection, Storage, and Processing Services. The current Waste Tire contract expires June 30, 2019 with no extensions. Because the current Contract for this service is on the last renewal, the CVWMA issued a Request for Proposals (RFP).

In accordance with the Virginia Public Procurement Act RFP 19-03 was issued February 1, 2019 for Waste Tire Collection, Storage, and Processing Services. VRC, the current vendor, was the one company to respond to this RFP. Review of the proposal was completed by an Evaluation Committee for further consideration and VRC was brought in to be interviewed.

The Evaluation Committee was comprised of Johnny Melis (Powhatan), Jon Clary (Henrico), Steve Chidsey (Hanover), Reggie Thompson (CVWMA) and Rich Nolan (CVWMA). The Evaluation Committee and the Technical Advisory Committee recommends awarding the contract for Waste Tire Collection, Storage, and Processing Services to VRC.

Mr. S. Chidsey (M-Hanover) stated this contract is significantly different than the current contract. VRC has added surcharges associated with rims, oversized tires, and restrictions on tamping loads so that in the end the cost will go up significantly by cubic yard. Mr. Chidsey noted there are a lot of restrictions on the contract and the price increased.

**Resolution 19-18** authorizes the Executive Director to execute a Contract for Waste Tire Collection, Storage, and Processing Services with VRC and the associated Special Project Service Agreements, with member jurisdictions as requested.

Vice Chairman Wyatt opened the floor for a motion to approve **Resolution 19-18** as submitted. A motion was made by Mr. R. Dunn (M-Chesterfield), seconded by Mr. M. Kukoski (M-Richmond), Treasurer, and carried that **Resolution 19-18** be approved as submitted.

# Item No. 9: Operations and Program Statistics

Mrs. K. Hynes informed the Board that staff is working on transitioning the Drop Off Hauling program from CFS to TFC, both for hauling of roll off containers and the emptying of the FEL containers at various sites around the region. TFC has started the transition by taking on the 2 busiest sights in Henrico located at Shane Road and Church Road. A meeting is scheduled for next week to set up a schedule for transition at all the sites.

Mrs. Hynes updated the Board on the Spring events, past and future:

<u>March 30</u>, New Kent Clean Community Day Shredding & Recycling Event – Recycling tires and electronics, paper shredding and education booths were very successful; 9,000 plus pounds of e-cycling and 10 tons of waste tires collected.

<u>April 6</u>, Chesterfield County Ecycling Event - Virginia State University campus; there was a small turnout and 975 pounds of e-cycling collected.

**Hanover County Special Collection Event** – Earth Day Celebration and hazardous waste (HHW) collection at the Mechanicsville Solid Waste Convenience Center - Saturday, **April 20** @ 8:00 am - 12:00 pm.

**Prince George County Clean Community Day & Collection Event** – Recycling collection and Earth Day Celebration. Two locations - Police Department Parking Lot and Prince George Convenience Center - Saturday, **April 20** @ 8:30 am - 1:00 pm.

**Powhatan County Recycling Event -** Waste tire collection at the Powhatan County Fairgrounds - Saturday, **April 20**.

Henrico County Energy and Earth Day Event – Collecting small electronics for Tech for Troops and shoes and textiles for Soles for Souls. Located at 1440 S. Laburnum Avenue. Monday, <u>April 22</u> @ 3:00 pm - 5:00 pm.

Hanover County Electronics Recycling Event – Electronics recycling collection at Mechanicsville Solid Waste Convenience Center -Saturday, <u>April 27</u> @ 8:00 am - 12:00 pm.

Chesterfield Tire Amnesty Day - Chesterfield County Department of Community Enhancement is hosting a Tire Amnesty Day. Located at the Chesterfield County Fairgrounds - Saturday, May 4 @ 9:00 am - 1:00 pm.

**Henrico County Special Collection Event** - Electronics recycling and document shredding. Located at Best Products Plaza on E. Parham Road. Saturday, <u>May 4</u> @ 10:00 am - 1:00 pm.

**City of Richmond Ecycling Event** – Electronics Recycling; Located at Elkhardt-Thompson Middle School, 7825 Forest Hill Avenue - Saturday, <u>May 18</u>

Continuing, Mrs. Hynes noted the commodity markets for fiber fell again this month. April commodity pricing for Mixed Paper is still at \$0; Old Corrugated Cardboard (OCC) went from \$75 to \$50, and newsprint dropped from \$30 to \$25. Mrs. Hynes noted that the markets have not improved although staff is hearing positive activity for the future. The program statistics will be posted on the website next week.

#### Item No. 10: Technical Advisory Committee

Mr. Hynes stated the TAC met on April 4th and topics of discussion included curbside recycling; contract status for renewals, new contracts and transitioning vendors; and the update to the Solid Waste Plan for the next rolling 20 years. Mrs. Hynes noted sections 1, 2, and 3 are introductory, trends, goals and objectives. Staff is waiting on a few localities for information and we will be bringing the update to the Board at the August meeting. The Disaster Relief training event was also discussed at the TAC meeting. It will be held from 1:00 until 5:00 on June 6. The next TAC Meeting will be on May 2<sup>nd</sup> at 9 a.m. and all are welcome to attend.

Mr. J. Clary (A-Henrico) noted that a meeting is scheduled for Thursday to discuss curbside recycling post Chesterfield, and the procurement for the curbside recycling program which expires in 2023. The plan is to have a draft by 2020 and issue the procurement in 2021, Mr. Clary noted. Mrs. Hynes confirmed the draft will have to go out in the next 18 to 24 months noting if we were to award to a new vendor there would have to be time for changes.

# Item No. 11: Earth Day 2019

Mrs. N. Drumheller, Public Affairs Manager stated her goal for next year is to make every day Earth Day. Staff is out everywhere in the region and are currently servicing all jurisdictions and promoting locality events. The annual recap of activity will be presented at the May Board Meeting. Social Media has been very busy with program and Earth Day information. CVWMA has run advertisements and let people know about the National Prescription Drug Take Back Day held on Saturday, April 27<sup>th</sup> from 10 a.m. until 2 p.m.

Mrs. Drumheller noted Ms. K. Carney, Recycling Education & Outreach Specialist will be kicking off Earth Day at the Midlothian Library in Chesterfield and Mrs. Drumheller invited Chesterfield Board Members to stop by to answer questions about their programs and to participate in the events of the day. Continuing, Mrs. Drumheller stated she would have an education booth at the North Courthouse Road Library on April 25<sup>th</sup>.

#### Item No. 12: Public Information

#### Education and Outreach

Mrs. Drumheller thanked Mr. J. Melis (A-Powhatan) for introducing Ms. K. Carney to the STEM teacher for Powhatan schools. Ms. Carney had educational programs through March in Powhatan County schools due to the introduction of Mr. Melis (A-Powhatan). Mrs. Drumheller noted she visited several Powhatan libraries to do group education and last week she attended their Earth Day event. This led to CVWMA staff involvement in the upcoming Powhatan Teacher's Professional Development Workshop Day in August. Mrs. Drumheller stated staff has also been invited to write educational articles for the Powhatan Today.

Continuing Mrs. Drumheller stated she has been very busy with Oops! sticker education by visiting the New Kent County Administration Building; the Appomattox Regional Library multiple times; Prince George County Library today, after the meeting; and the City of Richmond Library 8 times in April. Drop off signs and banners are available for every locality to deter plastic bags in the drop-off containers. Mrs. Drumheller stated Henrico County's Recycle Right insert will be going out soon. Mrs. Drumheller noted her education has expanded to church supper's as she was filling in for Mr. S. Chidsey (M-Hanover). She thanked Mr. S. Chidsey (M-Hanover) for the opportunity and Mr. Chidsey (M-Hanover) thanked her for filling in.

The next Curbside Education Advisory Meeting will be in June and she noted the main topic of discussion will be the calendar mailing and education if Chesterfield is not a part of the program. Mr. J. Clary (A-Henrico) asked when she would need to know for the calendar order and Mrs. Drumheller responded early September.

# Item No. 13: Administrative

Mrs. K. Hynes gave an update on the Tri-cities Landfill in Petersburg noting the Department of Environmental Quality (DEQ) will hold a 2 day hearing on June 19-20 to discuss revoking CFS' Solid Waste permit. It will be located in the DEQ's Piedmont office in Glen Allen. Mrs. Hynes noted CFS is still hauling to the Lunenberg Landfill and not using the Petersburg landfill. Staff is following up with DEQ to verify compliance with both landfills.

The quarterly Strategic Plan update normally provided in April will be provided in conjunction with the annual update at the June Board Meeting. The Technical Advisory Committee Meeting will be held on Thursday, May 2, 2019 at 9 a.m.; the Executive Committee Meeting on Wednesday, May 8, 2019 at 2:00 p.m.; and the Board of Directors Meeting will be in Richmond on Friday, May 17, 2019 at 9:00 a.m. Mrs. Hynes thanked Prince George County for hosting the April Board meeting and for providing refreshments and donuts.

#### **Old/New Business**

Vice Chairman Wyatt asked if there was any old or new business to come before the Board. Mr. J. Clary (A-Henrico) thanked the members of the TAC, Mr. C. Bowles (A-Chesterfield), and Mr. S. Chidsey (M-Hanover) for taking part in the recent TAC meetings. He noted that everyone has a lot going on and everyone is working hard and he appreciates it.

With no further business to come before the Board, Vice Chairman Wyatt opened the floor for a motion to adjourn the CVWMA Board of Directors meeting at 10:00 a.m. The motion was made by Mr. R. Dunn (M-Chesterfield), seconded by Mr. L. Sloppy (M-Ashland), and carried that the April 19, 2019 Board of Directors' meeting be adjourned.

aferderderde

# **CERTIFICATE**

I, Marcia Phillips, Chairman of the CVWMA, certify that the foregoing minutes are a true and correct copy of the minutes of the April 19, 2019 regular meeting of the Central Virginia Waste Management Authority (CVWMA) Board of Directors. These minutes were adopted at a CVWMA Board meeting held at 9:00 a.m., May 17, 2019. Given under my hand and seal of the CVWMA this 17th day of May 2019.

Marcia Phillips, Chairman